
 

April 5, 2021 

The Honorable Rand Paul 
United States Senate 
167 Russell Office Building 
Washington, DC  20510 

Dear Senator Paul: 

The Association of Pathology Chairs (APC) represents the leadership of academic clinical 
laboratories, who play a critical role in supporting care and research for patients treated by 
academic medical centers throughout the U.S.   

APC endorses the Verified Innovative Testing in American Laboratories (VITAL) Act, which 
would codify current federal regulations that place oversight of laboratory developed tests 
(LDTs) under the Clinical Laboratory Improvements Act of 1988 (CLIA) administered by the 
Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS).   

For years, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has sought authority to regulate LDTs, 
conflating issues associated with commercially sold proprietary tests with tests developed and 
performed within clinical settings that already are regulated by CLIA. The VITAL Act will 
finally clarify the regulatory oversight of LDTs and stop the uncertainty for clinical 
laboratories created by the FDA.  

We are grateful for the remedies proposed by the VITAL Act that would: 1) define laboratory 
developed tests as a medical service; 2) settle the issue that regulatory authority rests with the 
Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) (under CLIA), not with the FDA, for 
LDTs; 3) initiate a public meeting process to update or modernize the CLIA program; and 4) 
call for a report from HHS on the utilization of LDTs during the COVID pandemic.  

The issues associated with FDA regulation of clinical LDTs were made tragically apparent by 
the COVID-19 pandemic.  In the critical earliest days of the outbreak, academic clinical 
laboratories with expertise, resources and accreditation under CLIA to perform SARS-CoV-2 
diagnostic testing were restricted by the FDA from performing those tests.  Priceless weeks 
were lost when academic clinical laboratories could have been engaged to rapidly expand 
testing, to provide the needed information for contact tracing to help control community 
spread, and to aid understanding of disease epidemiology. Awaiting the FDA’s Emergency Use 
Authorization (and still living under it) is entirely antithetical to the safe and innovative 
practice of laboratory medicine by academic pathologists (highly-trained physicians), and their 
clinical teams, under CLIA regulation.    

We look forward to working with you on this most important issue. If you have any questions, 
please email Priscilla Markwood, APC’s Executive Director, at pmarkwood@apcprods.org. 

Sincerely, 

Lydia Pleotis Howell, MD 
President, Association of Pathology Chairs 
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